Chairman of Swalcliffe Parish Council 



30th September 2013

Dear Chairman 

Swalcliffe Park Equestrian (“SPE)



For the Parochial Council Meeting 
We live at Elm Farm.  It may seem perverse that, as horse riders, we are objecting to the proposed plans at SPE.  Indeed we have been supportive of SPE until recently.

To recap the proposal is to install 2 (or 4) sand arenas (1x 80m x 65m and 1x 65m x 25m) in the undulating meadow, adjacent to the existing Grange Farm stables.  Planning permission has been applied to convert, from agricultural use to equestrian use, (1) the fields adjacent to and alongside the north side of Park Lane, from Swalcliffe Village to Grange Farm and (2) running North up Grange Lane towards Sibford Elm, the bottom quarter (approx.) of the very big field around which used to be the gallops.   

The intention is to be able to provide for: 

· Unrestricted activities for up to 50 riders per day 

· Events of 50 -150 riders on no more than 40 separate days per year, and 

· For larger events to take advantage of the “28 Day Rule” The 28 Day Rule allows temporary use of farm land for non agricultural activities for up to 28 days per year. 

Considering the 28 Day Area Field first. 

We have no control over the scale of events held in this field.  In early August an event that was like Glastonbury was held over a long week end.  The attached photo shows the impact.  It was unfortunate that all the camping was sighted outside our windows and the WCs adjacent to a neighbours’ hedge line.  Inevitably such an event leads to a considerable amount of traffic comings and goings. 

SPE, and particularly the large field, is on exposed, high ground.  Sound carries.  Its intensity depends on the siting of the loud speaker (s), wind speed and whether windows are open.  However given the position of the field it may not possible to satisfy everyone.  Move the loud speakers way from us and they may be moved closer to Swalcliffe village.  It has to be considered as to whether this is the cleverest field in which to site loud speakers.  

In contrast to Glastonbury the Pony Club held a four or five day, camp later in August which passed off well.  This was a small event which caused little inconvenience to us, being better sited in the field with limited noise or traffic impact.  We were however surprised to see that the WCs remained adjacent to our neighbour’s hedge line.  

But then the late September event had all the horseboxes again parked outside our windows close enough to see a girl peeing in the morning and a man peeing in the afternoon.  

Whilst the scale of ambition of SPE remains unclear it appears that they intend to move from the scale of farm diversification to an “industrial scale” venture.  We fear that the Glastonbury style events, will become the norm, not least because we assume that they are more profitable and provide a better return on capital employed. 

As regards the planning permission itself 

· Aesthetically the proposed arenas will spoil the tranquil view from Grange Farm, across the undulating meadow down towards Swalcliffe village.  The plans include 2 arenas of 25m x 65m and 85m x 65m (the latter being capable of being split into 3 x 25m x 65m with 5m spacing between).  We are talking about a huge arena complex, in effect 4 x arenas, (or when taking into account the existing arena – 5 arenas).  This is a large scale equestrian facility.

· Practically it will increase the volume of horse boxes, and their camp followers.  Bear in mind that the lorries for top events, that might take 6 horses, can weigh considerably in excess of the tonnage permitted on the Gated Road.  Not all, but some of this traffic will approach SPE via Swalcliffe village. 

· The gated road is an attractive, rural road.  To accommodate increased volumes of heavy traffic the road may have to widened, enlarged and made to look less scenic.  Without any improvements the quality of the road may degrade further.

· Stray horseboxes, despite signage, may inevitably be guided by their Satnav up Park Lane.  

· Competitions held in the arenas will inevitably involve commentary and loud speakers.  The topography and prevailing winds should mean that the sound is likely to waft down to Swalcliffe.  

As to the future 

We are surprised that the plans make no reference to refreshment and convenience facilities for people, or stabling and wash down facilities for horses, etc.  No mention is made of lighting.  Will this follow on later?  The proposed car park at the arenas would appear to be small to accommodate vehicles for 50 horses, let alone 150, or more.  

A later “sister” planning application for 16 stables, which may be addressing the stables situation, indicates that the planning application would appear to be incomplete and piecemeal.   

We are opposed to the SPE’s development plans on the grounds that they move the venture from a scale and style that blends in with the surroundings to one that will become intrusive and detrimental to what is still a tranquil corner of Oxfordshire (and there are precious few).  Detrimental, not just for ourselves, but we believe for the neighbourhood.  

Yours Sincerely 

Robin and Emily Grimston 

